
SPSO decision report

Case: 202304116, A dentist in the Ayrshire & Arran NHS Board area

Sector: Health

Subject: Clinical treatment / Diagnosis

Decision: some upheld, recommendations

Summary
C complained about the care and treatment that they received from the dentist during a period of eight months. C

is a bariatric patient and is unable to recline due to their medical condition. C attended for an examination with the

dentist and complained of a broken front tooth and decay on the upper left second molar. Treatment options were

discussed and it was agreed that at the next visit, the dentist would apply fillings to both teeth.

C attended for treatment to both teeth 11 weeks later. The dentist explained to C that a referral to the Public

Dental Service (for individuals who cannot access an independent dentist) would likely be the best option going

forward as they were unable to gain proper access to treat C. C agreed to a referral and the next examination was

scheduled for six months’ time. C attended for an emergency appointment six weeks later, complaining of pain.

The tooth was filled and the dentist made a referral to the Public Dental Service, resending it six weeks later.

C emailed complaints to the practice on two occasions but did not receive a response to either.

C attended for a further examination complaining of ongoing pain. Treatment options were discussed and the

dentist booked C in for an appointment for treatment.

C emailed the practice to ask for a response to their previous two complaint emails. C was advised by the practice

to speak with the dentist during their appointment the following day. However, C decided to cancel future

treatment as they had lost faith in the dentist.

C received a complaint response from the dentist and contacted the practice the following day to express their

dissatisfaction with the response. The dentist issued a further response in an undated letter. C wrote to the

practice again and the dentist subsequently issued a further letter to C saying that they believed they had already

addressed all of C’s concerns.

In considering C’s complaint, we took independent advice from a dentist. We found that overall, the care and

treatment provided to C by the dentist was reasonable and that there was no unreasonable delay in referring C for

treatment. We did however find that C’s complaints were not appropriately identified and responded to in line with

the complaint handling procedure and upheld this complaint. We also provided feedback to the dentist in relation

to communication.

Recommendations
What we asked the organisation to do in this case:

Apologise to C for the specific failings identified. The apology should meet the standards set out in the

SPSO guidelines on apology available at www.spso.org.uk/information-leaflets.

In relation to complaints handling, we recommended:
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The dentist should ensure complaint investigations conform to the NHS Model Complaints Handling

Procedure, particularly in terms of the requirement to respond in writing and in a timely manner. They

should review their handling of this complaint with a view to identifying areas for learning and

improvement.

We have asked the organisation to provide us with evidence that they have implemented the recommendations

we have made on this case by the deadline we set.
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